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AUSTRALIAN NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR UNESCO
REPORT ON THE WORK OF THE INTERNATIONAL BIOETHICS COMMITTEE OF UNESCO

The Hon Justice Michael Kirby AC CMG


This is a report to the Australian National Commission for UNESCO.  I will miss the meeting because of a commitment for UNAIDS in Geneva.  However, with the agreement of the Chair, the following report may be tabled and may be of interest.

2.
I serve as a member of the International Bioethics Committee (IBC).  Over the past year, I have been chairing an Expert Group of the IBC preparing a Universal Declaration on Bioethics and Human Rights.  The group worked under great pressure.  Eventually its work was reported to the full meeting of the IBC together with a proposed draft Declaration.  The IBC agreed to the work of the group which was thus recommended by the IBC to the Organisation.  This led to a process of consultation with government representatives and independent experts nominated by governments.  That process of consultation proceeded between March and July.

3.
There were two principal meetings of the governmental experts.  I did not attend either of them but have kept closely in touch with Ms Michèle-Stanton-Jean (Canada), President of the IBC.  She and I worked most closely in the preparation of the IBC draft. 

4.
It would appear that some of the governmental experts were hostile to various sections of the draft prepared by the IBC. On the other hand, a number of states, present at the meetings, indicated that the IBC draft should be adopted without change (China and Russia) or with only minor changes (France, United Kingdom, Australia and some others).  To the contrary, still other states wanted major changes.  This led to considerable debate, discussion and lobbying, seeking to procure a consensus within a relatively short time frame.
5.
Various changes were made in the text as follows:


(a)
A minor change to the Preamble.


(b)
The deletion of a definition which the IBC had proposed.  However, this has been substantially included in the section of the draft dealing with Scope.


(c)
The aims were only slightly changed.  The United States of America wanted to put respect for human life amongst the aims.  This was sensitive because of debates over abortion.  In the end, a different formula was adopted concerning respect for the life of human beings.  This is a definition that reduces the controversy of the addition.


(d)
The principles prepared by the Committee were changed in various ways.  The IBC had proposed principles expressed in broad terms that could be understood by scientists, technologists and bioethicists and viewed as addressed to them personally.  Instead, the states, by majority, insisted on substitution of language which the members of the IBC regarded as "motherhood" text.  Whilst the original draft was better, I think, the substituted draft retains most of the content of the IBC text whilst expressing it in more anodyne language.


(e)
States insisted on the substitution of the stronger language "shall" by the softer language "should".  They contended that this was more in keeping with our international Declaration.

(f)
A list of procedural "principles", included in the IBC draft, has been radically abbreviated.  This is an unfortunate reduction in the utility of the document and was an important value-added of the IBC draft.


(f)
The title of the document, proposed by the IBC, namely Declaration on Bioethics and Human Rights has been accepted.  This is preferable to the original title in the mandate given to the IBC by the Director-General of UNESCO, namely a Declaration on Universal  Norms on Bioethics.  To this extent, the consideration of the states has improved the document by accepting the preferable title.

6.
Some members of the IBC are extremely upset at the "interference" of the states in the text prepared by the experts.  There was a similar, but much smaller, change in the text of the Universal Declaration on the Human Genome and Human Rights that likewise emanated from the IBC.  Thus, in that document, the original text had language to the effect that "practices, contrary to human dignity, shall be forbidden".  The states added "such as reproductive cloning of the human species".  That was a highly controversial and political addition.  At the time (1997) it disturbed members of the IBC, given that the IBC had not specifically considered the issue of reproductive cloning.  In the current document there was much more alteration of the text prepared by the IBC experts.  One distinguished member of the IBC has even proposed that members of the IBC should resign to mark their displeasure at the way in which their recommendations had been treated by the states parties.

7.
I do not share this view.  UNESCO is an organisation of states, just as the United Nations is.  The states are the only means by which the work of UNESCO (and hence the IBC) can be rendered accountable to the people of the United Nations through the states parties.  It is therefore inevitable, and provided in the statutes of UNESCO and the IBC, that the states will have the final say in endorsing, altering or rejecting proposals emanating from the IBC.  The process that has just concluded is thus an inevitable one in an international organisation such as UNESCO.  No other means exists by which the recommendations of the experts can be communicated, in an acceptable form, to the General Conference of UNESCO.  That is now, in all likelihood, what will happen.  
8.
Nonetheless, there are some concerns arising out of the procedure that was followed.  As reported to me, there was little opportunity for dialogue in the working sessions between the state representatives and members of the IBC.  Items in the Draft that had taken days or months for the IBC to settle were overturned in minutes.  Sometimes this may have occurred without a full appreciation of the reasons of the IBC.  There probably needs to be more thought given to the relationship between the IBC and the member states.  I have proposed to Mme Jean that procedural questions, deriving from the consideration of the Draft Declaration on Bioethics and Human Rights, should be on the agenda for the next meeting of the IBC which takes place in Japan in mid-December 2005.

9.
The Draft Declaration emerging from the consultation with the states is still recognisably the product of the deliberations of the IBC.  Whilst I regret some changes (and believe that they may not have been made had there been an effective and proper dialogue with members of the IBC) it is necessary within UNESCO for experts to recognise that the final say belongs to member states.  Of course, a point would be reached where the states effectively destroyed the integrity of the work of experts.  Then indeed the experts would need to consider their participation in the IBC.  This is not, in my judgment, what has happened here.  The record will show what the experts proposed and what the states have accepted.  The divergencies can themselves be the subject of transparent disclosure and open criticism.  Nonetheless, the emerging document remains a potentially useful contribution to the international discourse on bioethics and human rights.  It will be the first international instrument of any kind that addresses the relationship between the ancient discussion of bioethical issues within the life sciences and the contemporary discussion of the human rights implications in the context of United Nations treaties.  That alone would be an important contribution both to human rights and bioethical discourse.

10.
As well, the Declaration is not a legally binding document.  Should the Declaration lead, in due course, to a legally binding treaty, some years down the track, it will be possible for those preparing the treaty to take into account the recommendations and thinking of the IBC.  With proper discussion and more time for consultation, these may be preferred to the changes effected in the draft Declaration.
11.
A number of members of the IBC, and of the Secretariat, are considering the preparation of papers which will explain the process in which they have been engaged.  In this way, the debates within UNESCO will be available to states, scientists and other scholars, in a way that is harmonious with the objectives and methodologies of UNESCO.

12.
It was a privilege to take part in the work of the IBC on the proposed Draft Declaration.  I express thanks to the National Commission for organising the regular procedures of consultation with interested bodies within the Australian Government.  Such consultations were of great assistance to me in my role as Chair of the UNESCO Expert Group.  I attach to this report the current form of the proposed Universal Draft Declaration on Bioethics and Human Rights.  It is anticipated that this document will be submitted by the Director-General of UNESCO (Mr Koïchiro Matsuura) to the upcoming General Conference of UNESCO, where it may be hoped that it will be accepted.
13.
I will share this report with the inter-departmental committee which consulted with me in the preparation of the Draft Declaration.
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